MINUTES OF A MEETING OF BRIDGEND COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC OFFICES, ANGEL STREET, BRIDGEND ON WEDNESDAY, 12 NOVEMBER 2014 AT 3.00PM

Present:

Councillor G Thomas - Mayor and Chairperson

M W Butcher	C J James	M E J Nott OBE	J H Tildesley MBE
N Clarke	P James	G Phillips	H J Townsend
H J David	R M James	D R Pugh	E Venables
G Davies	R D Jenkins	C E Rees	K J Watts
P A Davies	P John	C Reeves	C Westwood
G W Davies MBE	C L Jones	M Reeves	D B F White
E Dodd	R C Jones	C E Smith	P J White
D K Edwards	M Jones	J C Spanswick	H M Williams
E P Foley	D R W Lewis	G Thomas	R Williams
C A Green	J E Lewis	M Thomas	M Winter
M Gregory	J R McCarthy	R Thomas	R E Young
E M Hughes	H E Morgan		

Officers:

- Chief Executive D Mepham

D McMillan - Corporate Director - Children M Shephard - Corporate Director - Communities

N Young - Corporate Director - Resources and Section 151 Officer

S Cooper - Corporate Director - Wellbeing

P A Jolley - Assistant Chief Executive Legal and Regulatory Services and

Monitoring Officer

R Hemingway - Head of Finance and ICT L Jones - Head of Regulatory Services K Watson G P Jones - Group Manager - Legal

- Head of Democratic Services (Electronic Support)

- Democratic Services Officer - Committees J Monks

412 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from the following Members for the reasons so stated:

Councillor L Ellis - Personal Councillor D M Hughes - Personal Councillor L C Morgan - Unwell

Councillor A D Owen - Work commitment Councillor D G Owen Work commitment

Councillor D Sage - Unwell

413 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

That the minutes of the meeting of Council held on the 12th November 2014 RESOLVED:

were approved as a true and accurate record.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 414

None.

415 MAYORAL ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor informed Members that he had been overwhelmed by the number of outstanding commemorative events which he had attended over the last few weeks commemorating the Centenary of World War One and Remembrance Day. He stated that they had been truly emotional experiences and he was sure that it would be similarly the case when he attended Archbishop McGrath School's production of the play 'My Boy Jack'; a representation of the experiences of families who lost sons during the Great War. The Mayor thanked everyone involved in the organisation of these events, including Councillor David White who helped to organise an excellent Poppy Appeal Concert.

The Mayor also thanked Councillor Megan Butcher for inviting him to take part in her sponsored walk event 'Touched by Cancer' at Kenfig National Nature Reserve last month. He reported that the event had been highly successful and had raised a considerable amount of money for a worthy cause.

The Mayor informed Members of some of the other events he had attended recently. He had attended the opening of a new shop in Bridgend town centre of the Emmaus Charity, which offered support to homeless people. He had also attended the launch of the 'Girl Power' activity centre at Brynteg Comprehensive and had taken part in Litchard Primary's 'Pink Assembly' and School Council.

The Mayor asked all Members to consider nominations from their local communities for the Mayor's Citizenship Awards. The nominees may be a charity champion, an outstanding volunteer, or someone who generally goes above and beyond the call of duty to help others. The awards nominations were due to open later this month and he would give further details at December's Council meeting.

Finally, the Mayor thanked all the Members who attended his charity banquet at the Golden Well last month and commented that it had been a truly lovely evening in aid of good causes. The Mayor also reminded Members that there would be two forthcoming events at the Heronston Hotel in aid of charity, namely a coffee morning on Friday, 21st November, and a Nearly Christmas' dinner on Friday, 5th December to be hosted by the First Minister, Carwyn Jones.

416 CABINET MEMBERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS

(1) Cabinet Member - Communities

The Cabinet Member - Communities informed Members that the Council would again be supporting its town centres on the run up to Christmas with concessions for free parking within its car parks. The proposed dates and times were in keeping with the previous tradition of operating concessions in the two weeks leading up to Christmas Day. The concessions will operate from:

- 8th 13th December after 2.00pm
- 15th 20th December after 10.00am
- 22nd 24th December after 10.00am

The Cabinet Member - Communities stated that it was hoped the free Christmas parking would encourage footfall into Bridgend and Porthcawl town centres for the Christmas period.

The Cabinet Member - Communities updated Members on the UK Steel Enterprise, a regeneration subsidiary of Tata Steel which had provided £5,000 to the Council to back its work in assisting local businesses. UK Steel Enterprise was originally set up in 1975 to support investment and business growth in areas affected by changes in the steel industry and now invests directly in growing businesses, providing equity investment and loan

finance. It has also serviced office space and workshop units in various parts of Britain including Cardiff and Ebbw Vale.

The Cabinet Member - Communities stated that a cheque of £5,000 had been presented to the Council to support its work in capital investment and job creation, and two schemes were currently in operation: The Local Investment Fund and Green Shoots. The former scheme offers financial assistance of up to £35,000 (although currently this is capped at £10,000) on the basis of up to 40% support of eligible expenditure by small and medium sized enterprises. The latter scheme offers small grants averaging around £2,000 to micro enterprises who employ nine or fewer people.

The Cabinet Member - Communities informed Members that the Green Shoots project would finish at the end of December 2014 so the money from UK Steel Enterprise, matched with £5,000 internally from existing Bridgend County Borough Council resources, would allow continued Green Shoots type of support for new starts and micro businesses into 2015. Although the amount was modest, probably enough to support four or five small investment projects, there was the possibility of further support after 2015.

(2) Cabinet Member - Children and Young People

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People announced that comprehensive preparations were being made for the Estyn monitoring visit to the Authority next month. Members would be informed of the outcome of the Inspectorate's visit which was expected to last three days.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People stated that a recruitment process was underway for a new Head Teacher at Archbishop McGrath Catholic High School and the new primary provision for Garw Valley South. Mrs Vivien Thomas currently a Head Teacher in Tairgwaith Primary School in Ammanford has been appointed as the new Head Teacher at Ogmore Vale Primary School.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People advised that the son of a Bridgend foster carer had won a prestigious UK national award at the inaugural Fostering Excellence Awards. Jac Talbot, a pupil at Bryntirion Comprehensive School, won the Fostering Sons and Daughters Award for the amazing impact he had had on the lives of those fostered young people who had lived in his home. Jac was also involved in a range of activities including recruitment videos, a "Skills to Fostering" film, several radio interviews and Dylan's story – a publication by the fostering network. He advised that sons and daughters like Jac played a crucial role in helping foster children to settle into a new home, as well as giving support to vulnerable children, and to that end, the Authority had developed a Sons and Daughters' Group; a network run by social workers to provide them with additional support.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People informed Members that the former youth wing at Bryntirion Comprehensive, which had been become run down and underused, has been transformed into a bright new Sixth Form Study Centre with multiple use. This was made possible due to a grant from Laleston Community Council who had helped to fund the new facility. The new wing was officially opened by the First Minister last month.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People informed Council that at the Heronston Hotel last month, over 60 professionals took part in the Authority's first ever conference dedicated to raising awareness of the needs of young carers. He was pleased to see staff from Pencoed, Litchard and Cynwyd Sant Primary Schools, Ysgol Bryn Castell Satellite School and Brynteg, Llangynwyd and Maesteg Comprehensive Schools supporting the event, which showed two DVDs "Walk in my shoes" and "Too tough to teach", as well as a presentation and question and answer session from four young carers, which the audience had found to be very powerful and moving. He advised that the key message was that

more training was needed for teachers in order to tackle problems for young carers in the Borough's schools, as those young carers often felt that their voices and roles were not valued. He announced that young carers would be performing, screening their DVD and exhibiting their artwork at an event to be held at the Heronston Hotel on Wednesday, the 26th November at 4.30pm. He advised that all Members would be welcome to support the event which had been organised by Action for Children.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People congratulated staff and pupils of Brackla Primary on becoming the first Primary School in the Borough to achieve the Silver Mark Award from the charity, Sustrans Cymru. He explained that many Brackla pupils regularly cycled to school and had enjoyed taking part in the weekly 'Bike It' club sessions and 'Wheelie Wednesdays'. The skills sessions had been held for pupils to pick up riding tips, safety advice and learn about bike and scooter maintenance.

The Cabinet Member - Children and Young People also congratulated teachers and pupils at Corneli Primary School for their efforts, which had resulted in a 76% increase in the number of pupils who regularly cycled to school, whilst walking was up by 22%, and 62% more pupils were travelling to school by scooter. He advised that their efforts had earned them a Bronze Mark Award.

Finally, the Cabinet Member - Children and Young People congratulated the 20 young people from Bridgend Secondary Schools who had achieved silver, gold and platinum level of the Bridgend Leadership Pathway, and they would be leading the Ospreys out when they played the Dragons at the Brewery Field this Friday.

(3) Cabinet Member - Resources

The Cabinet Member - Resources introduced Randall Hemingway, the newly appointed Head of Finance and ICT to his first meeting of Council. Randall had replaced Janet Smith who had recently retired from the Authority.

The Cabinet Member – Resources reported that a total of 31 annual reports had been received from Members, which had been published on Councillors' individual BCBC web pages. He advised that Personal Development Reviews were ongoing and templates and guidance on both were available via Democratic Services.

The Cabinet Member – Resources thanked those Members who had completed and returned the survey on School Performance data. However, he asked that all those Members who had not yet completed the survey to do so as soon as possible, so that the Authority could determine whether progress had been made in respect of the quality of information being provided. Copies of the survey were available from Democratic Services, and all queries should be directed to Dawn Davies, the Principle Officer – Business Systems in the Children's Directorate.

The Cabinet Member – Resources reported that the third and final module of the Leadership Academy would take place on the 17th, 18th and 19th November 2014, focussing on leading communities and developing partnerships. He advised that those events, which were provided by the Welsh Local Government Authority (WLGA), had been extremely well received, and he thanked those Members who had participated and made the sessions successful.

(4) Cabinet Member - Strategic Change

The Cabinet Member - Strategic Change stated that colleagues would be aware that the Council operated a system of elected Members visiting social care establishments throughout the Borough, which included establishments for both adults and children, as well as some of the Authority's independent sector care homes. He reminded Members of the importance of participating in quality assurance for the standard of care provided to

those citizens, and to this end Members would soon receive an e-mail reminder which would explain the system for visiting those care homes in full, and also encourage, request and sometimes require Member participation in the scheme. He reported that with 24 Members already taking part in the programme, training would be available for any new recruits and the scheme would also be able to clarify how many visits per year each Member undertook.

The Cabinet Member - Strategic Change updated Members on the long-running resettlement programme for people with learning disabilities. He reported that on the 29th October, the last nine residents of Bryneithin Registered Care Home were resettled into the community and had now become tenants of their own new purpose-built homes in Maesteg and had settled in very well alongside the staff that had moved with them. He commented that this was a significant step for learning disability services and the work being carried out to move forward from the residential care model to supported accommodation, enabling people to have greater independence and control over their lives. He informed Members that the land and buildings at Bryneithin were recently sold at auction, with the proceeds being placed within the corporate budget. He advised that this had been a good example of partnership working and congratulated the staff and managers for their determined efforts in planning and coordinating the move.

417 CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S ANNOUNCEMENT

The Chief Executive updated Members on the budget consultation process, and announced that the last community engagement workshop was due to take place this evening at the Grand Pavilion, Porthcawl. He explained that whilst the consultation itself was due to close on Monday, 17th November this would be the last chance for people to take part and have their say. He advised that some interesting issues and questions had arisen at the workshops, which provided positive feedback, with participants gaining a new insight into the difficulties in setting a multi-million pound Council budget.

He reported that the budget consultation had been widely promoted and publicised quite extensively, which included a special question and answer session on Twitter he had taken part in. He advised that this was a first for both the Council and himself, and analysis of the session had revealed that a total of 23,252 tweets and messages were viewed, resulting in a 475% increase in the Council's current daily Twitter average. He advised that it had demonstrated the growing appetite people had for using social media, which would become increasingly important in future Council interactions with local citizens. He commented that it would be interesting to see how we could apply it in the event of any severe weather such as ice, snow or flooding this winter. He informed Members that a Questions and Answers session had been agreed for a feature in next week's Glamorgan Gazette, when he would be answering readers' questions on the budget. He hoped that Members would urge their constituents to take part in the budget consultation before it closed next Monday.

418 ANNOUNCEMENT OF THE MONITORING OFFICER

The Monitoring Officer informed Members of the following changes to Committee memberships:

- Community Renewal and Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee Councillor H J Townsend to replace Councillor C E Smith;
- Corporate Resources and Improvement Overview and Scrutiny Committee Councillor J R McCarthy to replace Councillor C E Smith;
- Town and Community Council Forum –
 Councillor R D Jenkins to replace Councillor D R Pugh;
- Development Control Committee –
 A replacement for Councillor C E Smith would be confirmed.

The Monitoring Officer also informed Members of the following additional meetings required:

- A special meeting of Cabinet is to be held on Tuesday, 18th November at 10:00am.
- An extraordinary meeting of Council is to be held on Monday, 24th November at 4:00pm.
- A special meeting of Health and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee to be held on Friday, 28th November at 2:00pm.

The Monitoring Officer updated Members on the Special Cabinet meeting due to be held on the 28th November 2014, and advised that the meeting may be required to be held at another venue, as the whole Council Suite was booked for other meetings on that day.

The Monitoring Officer further advised Members of a change of date for the Town and Community Council Forum which had been moved from Monday, 5th January 2015 to Monday, 12th January 2015 at 4.00pm.

419 <u>LEADER'S REPORT</u>

The Leader announced that he had attended the town centre Remembrance Day event together with the Mayor and other dignitaries last Sunday. He reported that he had been struck once again by the way in which the people of Bridgend County Borough turned out in huge numbers to demonstrate their great respect for the local Military community, and for the sacrifice of those who had fallen. He thanked everyone who had attended, or taken part in the parade, and congratulated the organisers for enabling us to pay tribute to our Service men and women, both past and present, in such a fitting manner.

The Leader stated that Members may have seen recent media coverage concerning talk about voluntary mergers and advised that a report was being prepared for a meeting of Cabinet on the 18th November 2014, which would be recommending that this Authority responds to the Welsh Government with a formal expression of interest in a potential early merger with the Vale of Glamorgan Council. He explained that as Members were aware, the Welsh Government had invited Councils throughout Wales to express their interest in potential early voluntary mergers with other local authorities by the 28th November 2014. He advised that if the report was approved by Cabinet, an extraordinary meeting of Council would be called on the 24th November 2014, and if agreed, the Authority would respond to the Welsh Government with a formal expression of interest. He advised that this was likely to draw a great deal of further media interest and stressed that it was important to note that the Authority was still at an early stage in the process and no decisions had yet been made.

The Leader also announced that "Good Neighbours Stop Rogue Traders" was the message behind this year's National Consumer Week, which gave the Trading Standards Team another opportunity to raise awareness of the dangers of rogue traders. He advised that during the last week the Trading Standards Team had launched a new scheme which enabled elderly and vulnerable residents to nominate someone to deal with troublesome doorstep traders on their behalf. Cold callers often targeted people at their homes in an attempt to sell the latest 'wonder deal', or offer to carry out unnecessary repairs on their homes which often ended up being of poor quality, unnecessary and at an extortionate price. The Leader was sure that Members would welcome the new scheme, which would allow elderly residents to place a postcard on the front door, detailing their nominated neighbour's address and telephone number. The Leader informed Members that anyone interested in obtaining these postcards could do so by contacting the Trading Standards Team.

420 <u>LLYNFI VALLEY DEVELOPMENT SITES</u>

The Corporate Director - Communities presented a report for approval from Council to authorise the formal acceptance of a £2.5m loan from the Welsh Government's Central Capital Retained Fund and to include the additional capital works within a revised capital programme. The loan would enable site investigation and land remediation work to be undertaken so that the three sites could be marketed for residential development. It was envisaged that the remediation proposal would generate confidence and act as a catalyst for further investment providing environmental benefits to the local community.

The Corporate Director - Communities reported that an analysis of all prospective sites in the Llynfi Valley was carried out, including market testing and consultation with land owners in the area, which culminated in the proposed three sites being identified, detailed under Appendix 1 to the report.

He reported that no match funding was required by Bridgend County Borough Council for the loan, which would be confirmed subject to further negotiation with the Welsh Government as to the terms of the funding agreement.

The Cabinet Member - Communities stated that it was important not to underestimate this development as he believed that regeneration in terms of housing, wellbeing and education was vital for the Llynfi Valley. He informed Members that only two sites were going forward for development, where it was hoped in time a total of 150 new houses would be built.

One Member referred to the large deposit of winter grit currently being stored at Parcel B site (Maesteg Washery), held there as a cost saving initiative, and asked whether an alternative site would be allocated to accommodate the grit. The Corporate Director – Communities advised that some investigation work would be carried out regarding the grit. The same Member also asked whether there was a covenant restriction on the former Maesteg Comprehensive School site as to its use. The Corporate Director - Communities advised that the Head of Service would be tasked to investigate and would respond when the facts were established.

RESOLVED:

That Council approved the formal acceptance of a £2.5m loan from the Welsh Government's Central Capital Retained Fund, subject to satisfactory negotiations on the loan agreement, with the Corporate Director - Communities being given delegated power to approve the final terms of the Loan Agreement and arrange execution of it on behalf of the Council, subject to such powers being exercised in consultation with the Assistant Chief Executive - Legal and Regulatory Services and Section 151 Officer, to include the additional capital works within a revised capital programme.

421 2015 -16 COUNCIL TAX BASE

The Head of Finance and ICT presented a report to provide Council with details of the Council Tax base and estimated collection rate for 2015-16. The base is also used by Community Councils in calculating their precepts on the tax base for each community area, and details of these were included in Appendix A to the report.

RESOLVED: That Council:

- 1. Approved the Council Tax Base and collection rate for 2015-16 as shown at paragraph 4.1 of the report.
- 2. Approved the tax bases for the community areas, as set out in Appendix A to the report.

422 HALF-YEAR TREASURY MANAGEMENT REPORT 2014-15

The Section 151 Officer presented a report in order to:

- Comply with the requirement of the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy's (CIPFA) Treasury Management in the Public Services: Code of Practice 2011 Edition (the Code) to the report as part of a mid-year review an overview of treasury activities:
- Report on the projected Treasury Management and Prudential Indicators for 2014 -15;
- Inform Cabinet of the proposed changes to the Investment Strategy 2014-15 included in the Treasury Management Strategy.

The report provided background information and paragraph 4.1.1 outlined the treasury position for the 1st April to the 30th September 2014.

The Section 151 Officer reported that the details of the debt maturity on the £96.87m long term borrowing, outstanding as at the 30th September 2014 were detailed under Appendix A to the report. It was noted that the long term liabilities figure of £21.26m as at the 30th September 2014 included £19.54m for the Council's Private Funding Initiative (PFI) arrangement for the provision of a Secondary School in Maesteg.

She further reported that favourable cash flows had provided surplus funds for investments at the 30th September 2014 was £24.40m which included accrued interest, or stated as fair value in different instances.

The Section 151 Officer drew Members' attention to Appendix B to the report which detailed the Treasury Management Strategy and projected indicators for 2014-15. She reported that no long or short term borrowing had been taken during the period 1st April to the 30th September 2014, and it was forecast to remain at that level for the remainder of the financial year 2014-15. She advised that it was originally forecast that £5m new Public Works Loan Board (PWLB) borrowing would be taken in 2014-15; however this was currently being reviewed and an update would be provided to Cabinet at its meeting in February 2015.

The Section 151 Officer advised that as a result of the mid-year review, it was deemed necessary to make some minor revisions to the Investment Strategy within the Treasury Management Strategy 2014-15, as detailed under Appendix C of the report, to allow for increased flexibility in the constantly changing financial market. This would allow for increased secure investment opportunities available to the Council. The proposal is to amend the Investment Strategy to invest in the major UK banks as a precautionary measure, as the credit rating agencies had stated that they plan to review EU banks' ratings in line with each country's implementation of the EU Bank Recovery and Resolution Directive commencing in the UK in January 2015, a year ahead of most other countries. This meant that the UK and other Governments would be less likely to support failing banks.

The proposed changes were detailed under paragraph 4.6.2 of the report, and an extract of the revised Investment Strategy 2014-15, incorporating the proposed changes, are highlighted in Appendix D to the report.

The Section 151 Officer informed Members that the Treasury Management and Prudential Indicators 2014-15 were summarised in Appendix B to the report.

RESOLVED: That Council:

- Approved the changes to the Investment Strategy within the Treasury Management Strategy 2014-15, as highlighted in Appendix D to the report.
- 2. Noted the Treasury Management activities for the first half of 2014-15.
- 3. Noted the projected Treasury Management and Prudential Indicators for 2014-15.

423 LICENSING ACT 2003 - STATUTORY REVIEW OF LICENSING POLICY

The Head of Regulatory Services presented a report, the purpose of which was to seek approval of Council to adopt the Council's Statement of Licensing Policy for the period 2015-2020. Under the Licensing Act 2003, Council is required to publish a Statement of Licensing

Policy and review it every three years. However, this did not preclude further amendments or adjustment if required, to reflect changes in legislation or operating models.

The Statement of Licensing Policy sets out the policies the Licensing Authority will apply when making decisions on licensing applications and reviews. The Policy attached at Annex A to the report was prepared in accordance with legislation and Statutory Guidance issued under Section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.

The Head of Regulatory Services reported that partner organisations were consulted, primarily the South Wales Police (SWP), and were asked to report on any specific problems in their area, or in particular sectors of the licensed trade which were cause for concern. A summary from SWP was attached at Appendix 1 to the report. The report highlighted that during 2013-14 there were 461 licensed premises and 60 registered Members' clubs within the Borough and the Council had received 206 Temporary Events Notices, with around 1370 persons who held premises licences.

The Head of Regulatory Services further reported that recent developments had included greater partnership working and sharing of information with key partners, in order to tackle licensing issues, with significant concerns being reported on a monthly basis to Responsible Authority Group meetings with SWP. This joint working was recognised at the South Wales Police Awards 2012 where the Public Protection Department had received an Award for Safer Bridgend Community Safety Partnership through work carried out in controlling the late night economy in Bridgend, notably violent crime. This work had resulted in a significant reduction in the number of assaults, with Home Office figures predicting savings of over £1m to the public, with a further £100k in policing costs.

He informed Members that SWP had made representations that a cumulative impact policy should continue to apply to named town centre streets. This would result in applications for new premises licences, or club certificates, or variations likely to add to the existing cumulative impact normally being refused, unless the applicant could demonstrate that the operation of the premises would not add to crime and disorder or public nuisance. He emphasised that this policy would not fetter the discretion of an individual Licensing Sub-Committee to give proper regard to future applications for licences within the town centre for a venue which might not have an adverse impact on the area.

One Member asked whether crime statistics for other town centres in the Borough could also be reported as a comparison, and queried why the data only covered Bridgend town centre and had not included the hinterland.

The Head of Regulatory Services advised that the figures were to highlight the need to continue the special policy and at this time, feedback from SWP in relation to the whole of the Borough had not reported any significant issues other than in Bridgend town centre. However, ongoing meetings were in place so that if any issues occurred in other areas action would be taken, and where necessary, review any problem licensed premises through the licensing process.

RESOLVED: That Council:

 Having regard to the licensing objectives, the guidance issued by the Secretary of State under Section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the evidence supplied by the South Wales Police, approved a special policy in respect of applications received for premises in Wyndham Street, Market Street, Derwen Road and Nolton Street, Bridgend to address the problem of negative cumulative impact of licensed premises, the scope of which was set out in Section 6 of the Statement of Licensing Policy, attached at Appendix A to the report.

 Approved the Statement of Licensing Policy attached at Appendix A to the report, and resolved that the Policy take effect from the 5th January 2015.

424 <u>APPOINTMENT OF REGISTERED REPRESENTATIVE TO THE CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE</u>

The Assistant Chief Executive - Legal and Regulatory Services presented a report to seek approval of Council to appoint Mr Kevin Pascoe as a registered representative on the Children and Young People Overview and Scrutiny Committee for a maximum term of four years.

He reported that Mr Geraint Isaac had recently resigned from his position as the Secondary School Parent Governor Representative, and following an election held in accordance with the Parent Governor Representatives and Church Representatives (Wales) Regulations 2001, Mr Pascoe was nominated to serve as the Secondary School Parent Governor Representative.

RESOLVED: That Council approved the appointment of Mr Kevin Pascoe as the

Secondary School Parent Governor Representative to the Children and young People Overview and Scrutiny Committee for a term of four years.

425 <u>INFORMATION REPORTS FOR NOTING</u>

The Monitoring Officer presented a report, the purpose of which was to inform Council of the information reports which had been published since the last meeting.

<u>RESOLVED</u>: That Council acknowledged the publication of the documents listed in the

report:

Title Officer Date Published

White Ribbon Chief Executive Officer 6th November 2014
Campaign
Decision Monitoring Officer 6th November 2014
Report

The meeting closed at 4.00pm.